
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, September 12, 2016, 10:00 a.m.

A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, September 12, 2016.

                  PRESENT:


          Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller,           

                                                 and Jim Hillberry.

                  ABSENT:               J.R. Gonzales


ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, Chad Hopkins, Craig 

                               Hibberd, Mark Westerling, Glenn Ross, and Susanne Lee

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and welcomed the visitors.
Minutes

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the August 8, 2016 board meeting. Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 8, 2016 meeting as printed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Chairman Miller asked for approval of the September 12, 2016 bills list totaling $57,077.87.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.

Debt Service Refinance Proposal
· Chad Hopkins handed out proposal packets from Wells Fargo Bank and introduced Craig Hibberd, Mark Westerling, and Glen Ross from Wells Fargo Bank. He noted that Jonathan Narlock and Mark Stazowski would be joining the presentation by conference call.

· Glenn Ross made a presentation on Wells Fargo Bank’s presence in the local community as well as nationally.

· The conference call with Jonathan Narlock and Mark Stazowski, Wells Fargo Bank in Denver, began at 10:25 a.m. They presented the contents of the packet and answered questions from board members.

(Chad Hopkins, Craig Hibberd, Mark Westerling, and Glenn Ross left the meeting at 10:55 a.m.)
There was discussion by the board members regarding the Wells Fargo Bank presentation. Their proposal only locked in the interest for seven years and the board does not want to gamble with the uncertainty of future interest rates. Jim Hillberry made a motion to proceed with pursuing refinance options with First Bank of Wyoming, and to call a special board meeting, regarding the loan refinancing, if necessary. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Update on the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well Project
· The Manager reported that the rectifiers are here. Bill Spickelmire will be here in October or November to start them up. The conduit for the jumper at the emergency pump station is done.

· The Chief Pipeline Operator reported that the installation of conduit on the downstream side into the pump station vault is complete and the wire is attached to the upstream side of the pipe. We now need an electrician to pull wire on the downstream side and connect it in the pump station.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project

· The Manager reported that Morrison Maierle and DOWL got us the easements at the end of August. Our attorney, Tracy Copenhaver, is now working on them. When his work is complete, we will go out to the landowners.
· WWDC grant requests have been paid in a timely matter. WYDOT has paid four of the five reimbursement requests, but the last one was submitted a month ago and is still not paid. Our agreement with them gives them 45 days to pay reimbursement requests. We will not be able to wait that long when we are ordering pipe for the project.

· DOWL has completed the 50% plans. They are now working on the 90% plans. They still intend to be ready for us to advertise in late November with the bid opening taking place in January.

· There was brief discussion of potential pipe materials and cathodic protection needs.

Update on the Emergency Pump Retrofit project

· The Manager reported that, under emergency procurement provisions, he has been working with Casey Hanson from Morrison Maierle in Billings to request price quotes to recondition the emergency pump station motors and put new pumps with them. With Casey’s help, we have hired Advanced Pump & Equipment in Bozeman. We requested that only one pump be worked on at time so that we would not be without backup if a river run were to be needed.
· One pump is already in Bozeman being worked on and will be complete in 3-4 weeks, at which time it will be re-installed and the second pump will be pulled and sent to Advanced Pump & Equipment. 

· The project should be complete by November 1st, so that we have a few days for testing before the Bureau of Reclamation begins their shut down, necessitating a river run for two and one half weeks in late November/early December. 

· Due to the timing of this river run, all personnel will be working through Thanksgiving week and no vacation will be approved during the River Run.

· Bill Spickelmire will be consulted about cathodic protection for the rebuilt pumps/motors.

Discussion of a possible rate/fee increase starting July 1, 2017
· The Manager asked the board to consider a possible rate/fee increase, effective July 1, 2017, due in part to the unanticipated expenses of the pipeline relocation and the emergency pump retrofit and the increased cost of maintaining a 25 year old system. He will present more information at the next several board meetings.
· The Manager noted that he preferred a tap fee increase as opposed to a rate increase because of the income stability of a tap fee increase. 

· There was a suggestion to consider a $2 tap increase to a new Tap Equivalent Fee of $12.00.

Chief Plant Operator Report

· The Chief Plant Operator handed out the monthly Production Report. Flows are dropping as summer ends. Raw water quality is still improving, resulting in lower chemical costs for treatment. Entities’ water usage is also dropping – typical for this time of year.

· Personnel are now working ten hour days and less overtime.

· We are still waiting on lead and copper results from Byron and Lovell. All other entities except Frannie have shared their results with us, and all were good so far.

· We are working on the main control valve into the plant. A new stem and nut are being manufactured for that valve. The valve is currently operational, but a shutdown will be scheduled to install the replacement items.

· Bob Martin will be here next week to do some final programming work.

Chief Pipeline Operator Report

The Chief Pipeline Operator noted that his report was part of the cathodic protection project report.

Manager’s Report
· The Manager reported that WYO-STAR interest for August was 0.48%, July was 0.528%.

· Water usage is up 3.3% over last August. We are up 6.3% for the fiscal year after our two busiest months.

· The Manger confirmed the Chief Plant Operator’s report on the sleeve valve and the lead and copper results.

· LGLP is taking nominations for their board for the county commissioner position and the at-large position. Don Richards noted the openings were due to the passing of one board member and the decision of another not to run again. No nominations were made.

· No word has been received from the potential new Byron area water district. The Chief Pipeline Operator noted that folks in that area are busy collecting signatures and that our board member, J.R. Gonzales, has also been out talking to them.

· The Manager reported that we will have an open house on October 15th to celebrate SMP’s 25 year anniversary of delivering water as of October 14th. We will advertise the open house in local newspapers and radio stations.

Other Business
· Don Richards questioned our compliance with the state law that we are required to present our budget to the county commissioners; he serves on one Joint Powers Board that determined the new law did not apply to special districts. The Manager noted that we did send our preliminary budget to the county commissioners and that we held a public budget hearing in late June to comply with state requirements.
Adjourn

Craig Sorenson made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:53 a.m. Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.
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